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B O A R D   O F   S E L E C T M E N

Public Meeting
December 16, 2013
*****************************************************************
Present:

Chairman Terry Jarvis
David Swenson, Selectman

Jeffrey Kratovil, Selectman

Also Present:

Jeremy Bourgeois, Town Administrator
Peter Varney, Fire Chief
Dorothy Viesel, Planning Board Member

David Bickford, Citizen


Jim Ladd, Videographer




Laura Zuzgo, Minute Taker




The meeting was called to order by Chair Terry Jarvis at 1:07 PM.
Public Input

Dot Viesel stated she was there to explain a misunderstanding about the co-operation of the Road Agent with the committee working on the Transportation portion of the Master Plan.  She said Michael Clarke has been very co-operative and he stated to let him know when they would like to meet and he will be there.

David Bickford said he heard at the last meeting there was an issue with the State road not being cleared as well as the Town roads.  Chair Jarvis stated she found the Town roads are better taken care of than the State roads.  Selectman Kratovil explained that after the statement was made, he paid closer attention to the road conditions and felt the State roads were better than the Town roads with this last storm.  Chair Jarvis stated she noticed the Town roads were not as well maintained through this last storm as they have been in the past.  David Bickford said that as a State Representative he is in contact with DOT and if the State roads are not being taken care of properly he can say something to them.
Appointment with Fire Chief
Chief Varney passed out information the BOS had requested and his interpretation of the information.  Selectman Swenson said they would need time to review the information.  Selectman Kratovil stated the Chief had come before the BOS at their December 2nd meeting for approval of promotions for three individuals strictly based on the fact they were certified.  Chair Jarvis stated there were two issues one being the people who obtained certificates that were submitted for pay raises did not have performance evaluations which are a requirement in the Town’s Personnel Manual.  The other issue is the educational step promotions.   There is a perceived difference between the Fire Regulations and the Town Personnel Manual.  The Chief said there was nothing in the Fire Regulations that said a performance evaluation had to be done.  Chair Jarvis stated it is in the Town Personnel Manual.  Chair Jarvis said it is the Fire Chief’s responsibility to hire firefighters and to make recommendations for promotions.  However, the BOS has the final approval.  The Fire Department has to follow the Policies in the Town Personnel Manual.  Chair Jarvis said the Fire Department also has to follow the Promotional Policy.  Chief Varney asked where the Promotional Policy is located.  He was told it is Appendix c in the manual.  Chief Varney found Appendix C in the Personnel Manual and it was blank.    Chair Jarvis said a copy had been e-mailed to all the Department heads.  David Bickford said the BOS amended the Personnel Policy after they had amended the Fire Department Regulations in 2010.   She said the BOS has told the Chief on several occasions that he had to follow the Promotion Policy and if he did not have a copy of it, he should have requested one.  Chair Jarvis said the Fire Regulations says Fire Department Regulations have to be in compliance with the Town Personnel Manual.  Selectman Swenson stated he would like to have a point by point comparison of the two documents.   The Chief stated it is hard for him to do a six month evaluation as he does not see the firefighters very much while they are in training.  
Selectman Kratovil asked if the Chief was ready to talk in public about his re-appointment as Fire Chief.  Selectman Swenson said that this is something that should be discussed in Non-Public.  He also said the BOS is working on a draft response to the Chief’s response to his evaluation.  The Chief has not received a copy of the response therefore it would be unfair to discuss his re-appointment.  
Selectman Kratovil named the three firefighters who have obtained certification.  Chair Jarvis stated he should not be mentioning people by name unless they are in Non-Public.  

The Chief said there were three firemen who deserved recognition for completing the Level 1 class.  They are Eric Giles, Steve McMullen and Jeffrey Roberts.  The Chief said any additional discussion should be done in Non-Public.

Selectman Kratovil made a motion for the BOS to approve the appointments of Eric Giles, Steve McMullen, and Jeffrey Roberts to the educational step Level 1 certification.  The motion died for a lack of a second.
Selectman Kratovil made a motion for the BOS to approve the appointments of Eric Giles, Steve McMullen, and Jeffrey Roberts as a temporary advancement to the educational step at Level 1 certification for a period of six months.  The motion died for a lack of a second.  Selectman Swenson said the issue is not whether to promote or not or to have a time constraint or not.   The issue is whether it follows the process for this kind of promotions.  Chair Jarvis said she would have to disagree with a part of what he said.  This is in conjunction with their payment policy of 2008, where when they assume a certain level of education, they get a pay raise.  Her only reason for not approving these promotions is she wants to see the certificates and the dates of hire.
Department Reports & Issues
Highway
The RA has presented two purchase orders for approval. One is for cutting edges for the plows and wings and the other is for material for overlay and shimming.  The work is to be done in 2014, but the money will be encumbered from the 2013 budget.

Chair Jarvis made a motion to approve Purchase Order 0207 to Howard P. Fairchild LLC for the purchase of cutting edges for the plows and wings in the amount of $3,912.70.  Selectman Swenson seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.
Chair Jarvis made a motion to approve Purchase Order 0208 to R & D Paving for 80 tons of materials for an overlay and 500 tons for shimming with the money coming from the 2013 budget and work to be done in 2014 in the amount of $37,158.  Selectman Kratovil seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.

David Bickford asked if there was any money left from the appropriation.  Chair Jarvis stated she was not sure how much money is remaining.

Chair Jarvis stated the Board had previously approved the spending in 2013 of up to $12,000 for the IT materials.  The individual who was to get the purchase order has had an increased work load.  The BOS will not be meeting again this year.  Chair Jarvis explained the Board has two options.  The first option is to call a BOS meeting when they receive the purchase order.  The second option is to give one individual on the BOS the authority to sign a purchase order for anything over $3,000.    Selectman Kratovil said he believes they are rushing things.  He feels they should wait until Linda Socha has had a chance to talk with the IT Committee.  He said that Linda Socha told him the IT Committee should not be doing the installation because of security issues that an outside company would be responsible for.   Selectman Swenson said as discussed during the morning meeting it is strongly recommended that Linda Socha meet with the IT Committee.  Selectman Swenson said that upgrading the current server in his opinion is a band aid fix and a new server is the right direction for the Town.  Selectman Kratovil said he does not understand why the rush and why the Board members want to please the IT Committee.  Selectman Swenson stated no one is trying to just please the IT Committee.  The Committee is made up of residents of this Town who have volunteered their time to help the Town and have made their recommendations based on their expertise in this area.  The Board has considered the recommendations of both the IT Committee and Linda Socha and the majority feel the server needs to be replaced.  There is also the issue of the employees working at the Town Hall who have to deal with the frustration of the current server shutting down while they are trying to get work done.  Chair Jarvis stated she does not feel they are rushing into the matter.  The Board has been discussing this issue since August of this year.  
Chair Jarvis made a motion to authorize Selectman Swenson to sign any necessary purchase orders for IT equipment that is being recommended by the Information Technology Committee after he has reviewed the purchase orders and has determined they are justified.  Motion died for lack of a second.
Chair Jarvis made a motion to authorize the Town Administrator to sign the necessary purchase orders to implement the previously approved Board of Selectman decision to spend up to a total of $12,000 in 2013 using Board of Selectman review resources.  Selectman Swenson seconded the motion.  Discussion: Selectman Kratovil asked what equipment the TA would be purchasing.  Chair Jarvis stated it would most likely be the server.  Selectman Swenson seconded the motion.   Discussion: Selectman Kratovil asked what else the TA would be purchasing.  Chair Jarvis said he would be purchasing everything else on the list over $3,000.  Selectman Kratovil said they are basing this purchase off a Committee that could not justify what caused the failure.  Chair Jarvis said that is not what they asked the Committee.  Selectman Kratovil said he asked Rudy Rosiello of the Committee what caused this fault.  Selectman Swenson said it was unfair to expect Rudy Rosiello to know that when it was not what he was tasked to do.  Selectman Kratovil stated that in Linda Socha’s opinion, a new server is overkill.  Chair Jarvis said it sounds like there is a difference of opinion between computer experts.  The vote was 2 in favor (Swenson, Jarvis) and 1 opposed (Kratovil).  Selectman Kratovil stated for the record he is not in favor because they are giving credence to a Committee that has not established the cause of the system malfunction.  Chair Jarvis stated for the record they were not asked to do that.
Personnel Policy

The draft of changes to pages, 27, 29, and 31 in the Personnel Manual which refer to Annual Leave, Sick Leave and Personal Time were reviewed. These changes are for a Town employee transitioning from FT to PT.  Selectman Swenson stated he had recommended changes different from the draft.  He would like it to say “The Full Time Town employees as of February 1st, 2012 transitioning with Board of Selectman approval to regular Part Time working 28 hrs or more per work (at least 1,456 hrs per year) shall be eligible for paid annual leave at one half the amount of annual leave that they would have received if their hours had not been reduced”.   Selectman Kratovil stated he feels that defeats the purpose of saving money by providing these benefits.  Chair Jarvis said it does not include retirement, insurance, etc.  Chair Jarvis said she had no problem with the wording suggested by Selectman Swenson.  Selectman Kratovil said there could be animosity among employees with a change to the manual this close to a change in employment status.  He said he had heard some comments of favoritism.  Chair Jarvis said she had not heard any complaints.  Selectman Kratovil believes the Board should wait a reasonable amount of time before changing the manual.  Selectman Swenson reminded Selectman Kratovil that he is the one who originally wanted the issue appropriately addressed in the manual.  Selectman Kratovil said he has had time to think about it and feels they are going against a previous Board.  Chair Jarvis explained that the situation of an employee going from FT to PT was not considered at the time the manual was written.  David Bickford and Selectman Kratovil argued the original intent of the PT employee stipulations in the manual was to save the Town money.  
Selectman Swenson made a motion that the Board incorporate the wording substituting the respective annual leave, sick time, etc. for that particular part of that wording that was described, that the Board utilize the wording that has been suggested into the Personnel Manual in the respective categories annual leave, sick leave, and personal days on pages 27, 29, and 31.  Chair Jarvis seconded the motion.  Discussion:  Selectman Kratovil suggested an amendment to the motion to include a cost between what the additional taxes will cost.  Chair Jarvis said that would vary from person to person.  Selectman Kratovil stated it would be good to include the burden of how much more it will cost.  Selectman Swenson said it would likely cost less.  Selectman Kratovil said he would propose that the Board confirm this one time deal and but in the manual eliminate the benefits hereafter.  Chair Jarvis and TA Bourgeois both stated this would cause complaints of favoritism.  Chair Jarvis stated she supports the wording that Selectman Swenson has proposed   Selectman Kratovil asked could they make a motion to approve that individual’s status.  Selectman Swenson said that has already been approved in Non-Public session.  .  The vote was 2 in favor (Jarvis, Swenson) and 1 opposed (Kratovil).  Selectman Kratovil stated he is opposed because he feels it contradicts the initial intent of the previous Board and would much rather approve a one time exception to the individual rather than a permanent status.
Bids for Town Hall revised RFP

The bids for the Town Hall Renovations RFP were reviewed.  There were two bids received and they were opened and read at 4:05 PM on December 5th with Finance Officer Vickie Blackden as a witness and one citizen in attendance.   The first bid was from Iain S. Mackenzie Master Craftsman LLC in the amount of $13,208.  The second bid was from K. J. Rouleau in the amount of $11,865.  David Bickford asked what the bid was for.  Chair Jarvis explained it was for all the first floor work to be done at the Town Hall.  Selectman Swenson asked do all the bid response address all the RFP requirements.  Chair Jarvis stated they meet all specifications.  
Selectman Swenson made a motion to award the bid to the lowest bidder K. J. Rouleau Construction not to exceed $11,865.  Selectman Kratovil seconded the motion.  Discussion:  Selectman Swenson stated the Board recognizes this is in combination of funds already encumbered for electric and plumbing.  The vote was unanimous.  Selectman Swenson asked if the Building Inspector was going to be overseeing the project.  Chair Jarvis stated he will be overseeing the project.  The Building Inspector was waiting on the outcome of the bid before scheduling a meeting with the contractor, plumber and electrician.  Chair Jarvis said the individual who volunteered to paint at the Town Hall is still willing to do the painting and his son will be assisting to earn his community service hours required for graduation.
BOS Minute Taker

The BOS reviewed the draft job description received at a previous meeting.  The Board made suggested amendments to the document.  Selectman Kratovil reiterated his opinion that the TA should cover half of the meetings.  Selectman Swenson said that would not be part of the job description.  
Selectman Swenson made a motion to approve the revised job description of the Minute Taker for the BOS.  Chair Jarvis seconded the motion.  Selectman Swenson rescinded his motion and Chair Jarvis rescinded her second on the motion. After more discussion, the BOS made a few additional edits to the document.
Selectman Swenson made a motion to approve the discussed Town of New Durham Minute Taker job description.  Selectman Kratovil seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.
Chair Jarvis said they need to decide if they want the job post the job immediately and what the rate of pay will be.  Selectman Kratovil suggested $12 per hr.  After reviewing the current rates paid to the employees covering the minutes, Selectman Swenson suggested a salary range of $12 to $14 per hour.

Chair Jarvis made a motion to authorize the Town Administrator to post the opening for a Board of Selectman Minute Taker with the salary range of $12 to $14 per hour.  Selectman Kratovil seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous. 

Review of Minutes

The Board members reviewed the Budget Session minutes of Nov 25th, 2013. Edits were made.  

Chair Jarvis made a motion to accept the Budget Session minutes of November 25th, 2013 as amended.  Selectman Kratovil seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.
The Board members reviewed the Public Meeting minutes of December 2nd, 2013. Edits were made.  

Chair Jarvis made a motion to accept the Public Meeting minutes of December 2nd, 2013 as amended.  Selectman Swenson seconded the motion.   Selectman Kratovil and Selectman Swenson had a brief discussion and agreed to review the DVD of the meeting in question. The vote was unanimous.
The Board members reviewed the Budget Session minutes of December 2nd, 2013.  Edits were made.  

Chair Jarvis made a motion to accept the Budget Session minutes of December 2nd, 2013 as amended.  Selectman Kratovil seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.
The Board members reviewed the Combination Public and Non-Public Meeting minutes of December 3rd, 2013. Edits were made.  

Selectman Swenson made a motion to accept the Combination Public and Non-Public Meeting minutes of December 3rd, 2013, 2013 as amended.  Chair Jarvis seconded the motion.  The vote was 2 in favor (Swenson, Jarvis) and 1 abstention (Kratovil).
Chair Jarvis made a motion to go into Non-Public Session pursuant to RSA 91-A:3 C-to discuss matters which would likely adversely affect the reputation of another.  Roll Call vote: Jarvis – Aye; Kratovil – Aye; Swenson – Aye.

Chair Jarvis made a motion to waive $93.73 from ambulance run #119017 due to financial hardship. Selectman Kratovil seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. 
Selectman Swenson made a motion to leave Non-Public session. Chair Jarvis seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.

The Board returned to public session at 5:08 P.M. While in nonpublic session the Board reviewed an abatement request and voted to waive the amount owed. 
Chair Jarvis made a motion to adjourn. Selectman Swenson seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.

Meeting adjourned at 5:09 P.M. 

Respectfully Submitted

Laura Zuzgo

A video recording of this meeting is on file with the Office of the Town Clerk, is available for public viewing during normal business hours, and will be retained in accordance with the New Hampshire Municipal Records Board rules established under RSA  33-4:4, or for a minimum of 24 months.
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